We advised pension managers by way of an email on 23 April of the approach to take on interfund transfers and the introduction of a new approach to this process from GAD. In that email it was set out that as from 1 October all new interfunds would be completed following the new process and using new factors agreed by the scheme administrators and produced by GAD.

The new factors to be used for calculating a CETV out – irrespective of type of scheme to which the former member wishes to transfer their accrued rights – and transfers in from club schemes are now available and will be sent separately as two attachments (one PDF file and one excel spreadsheet). We are pressing to have the factors for dealing with interfunds and transfers in from non-club schemes available as soon as possible, as well as the CETV / CEV factors linked to pension sharing on divorce.
Some of you may be aware of the delay in introducing some of the legislation dealing with this new CETV process, and the need for caution in handling or completing transfers during the period between 1 October 2008 and 13 October 2008 when the last piece of the regulatory mechanism comes into force. But in effect all club and interfund transfers on and after 1 October will need to be finalised using the new approach and factors.
Where funds already have non-interfund transfer cases in the pipeline, have provided quotes on the value of a CETV out or the service credit to be offered for a transfer in and the option to proceed is made within the guarantee period, funds can continue these cases to completion on the current basis However, funds will need to be aware – and should consider bringing to the attention of the transferee – of the impact of the new approach to CETV calculations and transfers involving non-club arrangements. Where a former member is transferring to a non-club pension scheme they will need to decide whether to transfer under the current regime, or not to transfer within the guarantee period and to subsequently transfer under the new regime. The CETV offered from the LGPS under the new regime might be higher but, equally, whether or not this would ultimately be to the advantage of the member would depend on a number of factors, including whether the receiving scheme treats the CETV in under their old regime or under their new, scheme funding specific, regime. Further issues may arise where the transfer is to a defined contribution or personal pension arrangement. 
Finally I would like to apologise for not being able to make these revised factors available until a matter of days before they will take effect.

